
Greetings and welcome to March 2021!  Who would have thought last March that 2020 would bring 

us all the things it has, the joys and the many challenges.  Sadly, as we celebrate Lent this year, and 

look forward to Easter, we face the realities which COVID -19 has brought us, including the  

recently announced passing of the benchmark of over 500,000 loved ones lost, in our nation alone, 

from the virus and the complications it causes. We continue to pray for those souls and their  

families and friends, as well as all those who have recovered, are sick, and who have had to deal 

with the many aspects of this Pandemic.  

As I prepared for this column, I looked back to see what we focused on last March: preparing a 

Lenten Study focusing on ò5 Essential Practices for Christian Lifeó - Worship and Prayer; Study; 

Serve; Give; and Share. While that study was interrupted in the early days of adjusting to COVID, 

those practices have clearly been important in our lives over the last year as we at BHUMC  

continued to òBe the Church.ó 

When that interruption first happened, we thought it would six weeks, maybe a few months, until 

we would get control of things and be back to a pretty normal way of living. But here we are, a year 

later, and still struggling with all that had to change.   

It has been a year of many laments, a year of struggle and learning anew how to do some of the 

most routine things. As I entered my office today, my eyes focused on one of the ònon-churchyó 

books I have on my bookshelf: òField Guide to Rocks and Minerals.ó  I was hit with the thought that it 

is too bad we do not have a òField Guide to Life and Faithó ð a simple book we can turn to when we 

need to identify situations that pop up in life and find guidance of how to respond.  I began to  

wonder what such a book might hold: ideas on how to keep our spirits up; how to help our  

community through isolation; how to deal with bored childrenéhmmm, the possibilities seemed 

endless.  Then I realized that right nearby, I actually had another volume that, while not giving  

specific directions, can give great support in these times. The Bible is full of passages and stories 

that provide help, hope and guidance, even in these difficult times.  

One of my favorite Scripture passages, and strangely enough, one that was the reading for today 

on  an app I use, is Isaiah 43:19: òI am about to do a new thing; now it springs forth, do you perceive 

it?  I will make a way in the wilderness and rivers in the desert.ó  These are words that always help 

me to realize that no matter how difficult any day may seem ð God is always providing us with hope 

and new ways to see the world.  

Today, vaccinations, like the cavalry in old Westerns, have arrived and provide great hope that in 

the months ahead we will get back to a more normal way of life. But we are not yet out of the 

woods. While the vaccination program is picking up speed, we also have to face the reality that 

variants are on the rise, and only time will tell if they are also controllable through the effort now 

taking place. I pray that all of us, and our neighbors, remain vigilant and do not relax our  

precautions too soon.    

And while we move forward, take some time to read that òField Guide to Life and Faithó that we all 

have  ð especially the part known as the Gospels.  In it you can find hope for the days ahead.  
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           Caregiver Support Group  

If you are going through the caregiving journey with a loved 

one, this group is for you. From listening and talking to other 

participants, you can learn how to care for a loved one at home, 

find out the best assisted living or long term care facilities in 

the area, how to tell someone that they need to give up driving, 

and what financial planning needs to be done.  

 

The next Caregiver Support Group meeting will be Saturday, March 6 th at 10:30 AM.  Like 

the February meeting, it will be a Zoom meeting.  If you are interested in participating, please 

see below for how to obtain the Zoom link. For those who donõt have Zoom access, you can call in 

by phone.  

The caregivers who attend this support group are in all stages of caregiving, from just  

taking care of a loved one in their own apartment or house to those dealing with hospice in  

nursing homes.  Lynn Christie is the facilitator and can be reached at 399 -8838 or  

hlchristie@aol.com for the Zoom link or for any questions.  

           United Methodist Women  

 UMW CIRCLES   are groups that meet monthly for a variety of  

programs and projects.  All gatherings are open and welcoming.  If 

you have questions or would like more information, please contact 

Holly Rogers at 399-8629. 

Tuesday Connection  will meet on Tuesday, March 9 at 9:30 AM in 

Knight Hall.  We will be working on Easter craft projects.  

 Special K will meet on Monday, March 22 at 7 PM in Knight Hall.  We will be making Easter cards 

for shut-ins. 
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        The Music Ministry ð by Jill Zygo and Pete VanKeuren  

  

First, some words from Jill...  

     If  someone asked me last year if I had video and music editing skills, I would have said 

no.  Who knew that only one year later both Pete and me would be so comfortable navigating 

our way through the technical world of Premiere Pro, Garage Band, MixPad, Google drive and 

Zoom!  

      On a weekly basis, Pete records piano music of the chosen hymns and other pieces, and 

then sends those recordings out to the amazing Chancel Choir singers who record  

themselves.   They send their completed vocals back to Pete, who mixes and edits the vocals 

with the music.   Once complete, the pieces are sent to the pastors and Charles Hartmann, the 

churchõs technical staff person, for inclusion in that weekõs worship service.   

      Much of the music used for online or commercial purposes, such as our worship, is copy-

righted and owned by a person or company.   Our church needs to purchase a license to use 

copyrighted music.   This year, we had to purchase an additional online streaming license to 

make sure that all the music we post to YouTube is covered by this license or is in the public 

domain, usually meaning that it has been around for years and has no copyright owner (like 

the classic Amazing Grace). Making sure we have the proper copyright information and  

licensing for streaming has been another newfound skill! I research and send reports to the 

licensing company weekly with all the music we use for streaming services.   

      Several copyright owners have graciously given us permission to use their music because 

of the current COVID situation. For those who donõt or are not covered under our license, we 

contact them directly requesting permission to use certain materials.   

      We work with special musicians who are gracious enough to record themselves and get 

videos to us. The amazing kids (and parents!) have been wonderful at recording special music 

videos, oftentimes weeks in advance. Creating special youth -focused video projects takes 

longer to edit than one may think! After editing and organizing this yearõs virtual Christmas 

Pageant, I have a newfound respect for all professional video editors around the world!   

      I admire the work the staff and every-

one has done in the face of what has, at 

times, seemed like insurmountable  

difficulties.    

      I am proud of how everyone has truly 

come together in new ways to connect,  

to share their gifts, to help, to heal, to 

praise, to worship and to show love.   I  

am not sure about much, but I do know 

there is no other group of people I  

would want to navigate this pandemic 

with.   

  

With love and appreciation,   

Jill Zygo 
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And now some words from Peteé. 

 

     Over  the past few months, Jill and I have been the grateful recipients of many wonderful  

comments about the church's music program, and I think I can speak for the two of us in saying that 

we truly appreciate the outpouring of them. We may not worship in person these days, but one of 

this church's many strengths is the ability to worship in many ways.  

     There are still many wonderful songs to be played and sung that, once again, will ignite our  

individual and collective spirits. Rest assured, you'll be hearing great music in the near future and 

we want to hear your voices! The more, the better!  

     Music continues to play an integral role in our worship. It is hard for me to do what I do without 

thinking about the rich musical heritage of our church and to remember those hundreds of folks 

who, through the years, have left their musical footprints in the loft, or on the organ, or on an  

instrument...some of their voices still echo throughout the sanctuary walls. It is truly an honor to be 

a part of that rich history, and for that, I'm additionally appreciative.  

    I think we can apply this thought to the church's history in general. Maybe you've seen the  

archival picture taken of members of BH Methodist sitting in front of the old church on Lakehill 

Road nearly 100 years ago. I pause and look closely at the folks that were then the church.  

     I remember as a youngster arriving at church and being greeted by Art Finger and 'Davey'  

Davidson, hearing Walt Kessler and Raymond Ackley preaching from the pulpit, and listening to 

the smoky -voiced alto of Bev Cunningham and the strong, clear tenor of Archie Steen from above. 

My dad was a long -time choir member, and my mom had such a wonderful singing voice from the 

pew.  

     Jill echoes these musical sentiments and we will always remember choir practices and church 

musicals with Cici Hunt. Who can ever forget Mary Alice Nyhan, Pete Farrell and Greg Adams in 

òJoseph and the Amazing Technicolor Dream Coat?ó Mary Alice recalls fond memories of hearing 

Jane Coffey singing from the choir loft, and always turning her head around in the pew to watch her 

sing. Music has a special way of bringing people together, enhancing spiritual  

connection and remaining in our memories for years to come.  

     So, as unfortunate as these current times are, we are so grateful that God has put us in this place 

at this time. Yes, these times present new challenges but, at the same time, new gifts and opportu-

nities abound. We humbly accept your thanks and, like a mirror, turn the reflection back on you all 

to thank you for your musical spirits 

and gifts, which always plays a role in 

keeping us going.  

 

With blessings,  

Pete VanKeuren 


